
 

     

Gaston County Schools 

Board of Education 

Monday, March 18, 2019 

Meeting 5:30 p.m. 

 

Minutes 

The Gaston County Board of Education met in a regular session on Monday, March 18, 2019 

in the Board Room, 943 Osceola Street, Gastonia, NC. Those Board members in attendance 

were:  Chairman Brent Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Collier, Dot Cherry, Justin Davis, 

Lee Dedmon, Dot Guthrie, Steve Hall, Jeff Ramsey, and Terry Usery. 

 

Additional attendees include:  Superintendent Dr. W. Jeffrey Booker, Attorney 

Sonya McGraw, Associate Superintendents Dr. Melissa Balknight, Gary Hoskins, Assistant 

Superintendent Cindee Matson, Chief Communications Officer Todd Hagans and Board 

Clerk Dana Luoto. 

 

Chairman Moore called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. and welcomed everyone. 

 

Invocation 

Superintendent Booker led the invocation. 

 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Superintendent Booker led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

Agenda Adoption - Action 

The Board considered Agenda Adoption – Action 

 

Chairman Moore stated there was no need for Closed Session. 

 

Motion to adopt the Agenda as amended was made by Mr. Kevin Collier; seconded by 

Ms. Dot Cherry motion carried unanimously.  (9-0) 

 

Good News – Information 

Superintendent Booker recognized Antwon McClee from Ashbrook High School.  Antwon is 

Ashbrook’s first state wrestling champion since 2012.  Defeating his opponent in Class 3A’s 

285-pound final, Antwon went on to finish the season with an unblemished record of 44-0.  

Antwon was also named the Most Outstanding Wrestler in Class 3A.  Antwon has signed a 

letter of Intent to play football at Mars Hill University. 

 

Mr. Lee Dedmon presented Antwon a Certificate of Recognition. 

 



 

     

Superintendent Booker recognized two students and brothers, Rex Dover and James Dover, 

who are the winners of our Gaston County Schools Spelling Bee.  This year for our 50th 

anniversary celebration, we held our own spelling bee and had an elementary school and a 

middle school winner.  There were 38 students that competed in the bee at Stuart W. 

Cramer High School in January.  Rex, a fourth grader at Belmont Central, won the 

elementary school portion after an amazing 14 rounds.  James, who is a sixth grader at 

Belmont Middle School, won the middle school portion after a stunning 32 rounds.  A few 

weeks ago the Dover brothers went on to compete in The Gaston Gazette Spelling Bee, 

where James earned a trip to Washington, D.C. to compete in the Scripps National Spelling 

Bee. 

 

Mr. Justin Davis presented Rex a Certificate of Recognition. 

 

Mr. Jeff Ramsey presented James a Certificate of Recognition. 

 

Superintendent Booker recognized Aurora Atherton and Jennifer Uribe from Southwest 

Middle School.  Aurora and Jennifer attended the North Carolina Technology Student 

Association’s regional conference at Appalachian State University in February.  Aurora won 

third place in the Coding competition; and Jennifer won third place in the Promotional 

Marketing of 3-D Printers category. 

 

Mrs. Dot Guthrie presented Aurora a Certificate of Recognition.  Jennifer was unable to be 

here tonight. 

 

Superintendent Booker recognized students from four of our schools who competed in the 

RoboGaston competition earlier this month.  We had 38 teams to put their robots to the 

test with the theme “Into Orbit,” commemorating the 50th anniversary of the first humans 

landing on the moon in 1969.  Our RoboGaston overall winners and runners-up from 

Belmont Central and Bessemer City Central and Belmont Middle and Bessemer City Middle 

are with us tonight. 

 

We would like to recognize our elementary overall winning team from Belmont Central 

Elementary.  The team’s name is “Astro Eagles” and the students are Walker Spargo, 

Alyssa Mullis, Landon Parrish, Noah Branch, Aiden McGinnis, Alyce Schuler, Reed Jefferies, 

Austin Kellogg, Conner Michael and Abigail Bruce. 

 

Ms. Dot Cherry and Mr. Justin Davis presented members of the “Astro Eagles” a Certificate 

of Recognition. 

 

From Bessemer City Central, we have our elementary overall runner-up team, the “Astro 

Bees.”  They are Lacey Greene, Jake Holcombe, Tessa Holcombe, Calvin Lay, 



 

     

Cameron Marlow, Jaiden McDaniel, Dovie Miller, Gabriella Pursley, Colton Wray and coach 

Laree Lay. 

Ms. Dot Cherry and Mr. Justin Davis presented members of the “Astro Bees” a Certificate of 

Recognition. 

 

From Belmont Middle, we have our middle school overall winners, the “Order of Infinity” 

team.  The students are Connor Redmond, Jacob Barnette, Jay Crawford, Jayden Webb, 

John Thomas McQuay, Keira Wilcox, Rachel Tolbert and Teddy Hibberd. 

 

Ms. Dot Cherry and Mr. Justin Davis presented members of the “Order of Infinity” a 

Certificate of Recognition. 

 

From Bessemer City Middle, we have our middle school runner-up tam, the “Roaring 

Robotics Tigers.”  The students are Jonah Cable, Eli Cruz, Hayden Garcia, James Drum, 

Moriah Wallace, Marcus Rubin, Mady Brady and Eliza Queen. 

 

Ms. Dot Cherry and Mr. Justin Davis presented members of the “Roaring Robotics Tigers” a 

Certificate of Recognition. 

 

Superintendent Booker recognized Prem Pugalenthi with UNCC’s Center for Science, 

Technology, Engineering and Math Education – Ms. Alisa Wickliff is the associate director 

for this program and was unable to be here tonight.  Ms. Wickliff has helped our schools 

implement the “Innovation Station” program by providing training for our teachers on how 

to effectively deliver engineering lessons in the elementary classroom at no cost to the 

district.  During the month of December, Ms. Wickliff and two graduate students spent two 

days in our district training 11 “Innovation Station” teachers.  We are grateful for the 

partnership with UNCC’s Center for Science, Technology, Engineering and Math Education.  

UNC Charlotte’s involvement with the “Innovation Station” has been a great benefit to our 

schools, and we are appreciative of your partnership. 

 

Mr. Terry Usery presented Mr. Pugalenthi a Certificate of Recognition. 

 

Public Expression – Information 

No one signed up for Public Expression. 

 

Approval/Correction of Minutes – Action 

The Board considered Approval of Minutes – Action 

 

Motion to adopt minutes of February 18, 2019 as presented was made by Mr. Jeff Ramsey; 

seconded by Ms. Dot Cherry motion carried unanimously.  (9-0) 



 

     

Classroom Moment – Information 

Superintendent Booker recognized Mr. Derrick Jackson who introduced Jennifer Barnard, 

Academic Facilitator and Sandra Engbarth, Instructional Technology Facilitator.  

Ms. Barnard and Ms. Engbarth presented a PowerPoint on Innovation Station and 

introduced teachers and students to talk about their experiences with Innovation Station.  

The following teachers and students shared their experiences with Innovation Station: 

 

Chapel Grove Elementary – Susan Todd, Innovation Station TA 

 

Lowell Elementary – Brandy Guiton, Innovation Station TA 

 

Rankin Elementary – Deborah Sherrill, Innovation Station TA and Addison Royall, student 

 

Belmont Central Elementary – Landon Parrish and Sanaya Williams, students 

 

Carr Elementary – Jonathan Syboutlan, Cameron Gammon and Matthew Loudon, students 

 

New Hope Elementary – Carleigh Hallman, Kayla Brown and Gracyn Allen, students 

 

Ms. Engbarth showed a video spotlight of students in Innovation Station classes from 

Brookside, Kiser, North Belmont, Sherwood and Tryon Elementary. 

 

(View PowerPoint) 

 

Operations Committee Report – Information 

Chairman Moore recognized Mr. Steve Hall of the Operations Committee who provided a 

summary of topics considered and discussed at the most recent meeting: 

•The one year walkthrough for Stanley Middle was completed on February 11 with a report 

of everything functioning as expected.  For phase two, 80% of the storm drain has been 

completed and grading of the fields and site is in progress.  Weather continues to delay 

progress. 

•Belmont Middle School site is 95% cleared and graded.  Approximately 20% of the 

footings have been dug and poured in Area B progressing towards Area A. 

•Capital projects are currently listed on the Gaston County Schools website.  Also, signs will 

be placed in front of the schools to show that bond dollars are being used at that site. 

•Director Paul Williams updated us on our Transportation Department.  He shared that our 

yellow school buses are traveling 2,160,000 miles per year which is 12,000 miles per day.  

We have 238 buses in the yellow fleet which includes regular route buses and spare buses.  

We also have 47 white activity buses. 

•This is the time of year when Human Resources Department does the most recruiting.  

Last fall they had about 22 early contracts signed by student teachers to be employed for 

the 2019-2020 school year in some capacity.  We are currently working with UNCC to offer  



 

     

a cohort for a School Administrators degree; it will be offered at Gaston College on the 

Dallas Campus. 

•The Board of Education approves budget amendments and transfers each month.  

Assistant Finance Officer James Beckford discussed these budget transactions in detail with 

the Committee. 

•Staff is currently using software called SunPac.  In one to four years, they will have to 

change software systems.  In 2016, the School Business Modernization Systems was passed 

by the General Assembly in an effort to modernize computer systems.  As a result, the 

current AS400 mainframe will soon be replaced by EdCloud. 

•Bids have been received to replace the roofs at Southwest Middle and South Point High.  It 

will take approximately seven to eight months to complete the roofing project at Southwest 

and approximately nine months to one year to complete the roofing project at South Point.  

The Committee recommends approving the contracts for the two roofing projects. 

•Three change orders were discussed to show changes for Stanley Middle, Belmont Middle 

and the floor at East Gaston. 

 

The next committee meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 1, 2019 at 4:00 p.m. 

 

Chairman Moore recognized Boy Scout Troop #7 and one of our community partners 

Natalie Tindol. 

 

Mrs. Dot Guthrie recognized Ms. Tequel Hager, President of Delta Sigma Theta Sorority 

representing the Social Action Committee. 

 

Curriculum & Instruction Committee Report – Information 

Chairman Moore recognized Mr. Justin Davis of the Curriculum & Instruction Committee 

who provided a summary of topics considered and discussed at the most recent meeting: 

•Staff shared information on the NC Reform Model Annual Report submitted on 

March 1, 2019. 

•First, second and third grade students who attended the summer 2018 Reading Camp 

maintained or increased their reading levels when tested at the beginning of the 2018-

2019 school year. 

•Students in grades K-12 must meet local Board of Education requirements in order to be 

promoted to the next grade.  Policy updates for Local Standards will be presented to the full 

Board. 

•The Office of Student Assignment registered 1,324 students for kindergarten during the 

registration kick-off week.  The Online Enrollment Platform has received positive feedback 

from families. 

•All K-5 teachers will have professional development at a Math-ELA summer institute for 

one week in July.  The following week, rising fourth and fifth grade students from 

Sherwood and Woodhill will receive additional instructional support from the teachers. 



 

     

•Principals and staff members at our schools with a new Choice Program are embracing 

every professional development opportunity. 

 

The next committee meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 1, 2019 at 5:30 p.m. 

 

Gaston Early College High School Calendar 2019-2020 – Action 

Chairman Moore recognized Mr. Joey Clinton who presented a PowerPoint on Gaston Early 

College High School Calendar 2019-2020. 

 

The Motion was made by Mr. Lee Dedmon; seconded by Mrs. Dot Guthrie that the Board 

 Approve Gaston Early College High School Calendar 2019-2020 

 

A vote was taken and motion to approve the item as presented carried unanimously.  (9-0) 

 

(View PowerPoint) 

 

Technology Resources - Information 

Chairman Moore recognized Cindee Matson who introduced Breanna Hodge, Curtis Poplin 

and Alan Sprout who presented a PowerPoint on Technology Resources. 

 

(View PowerPoint) 

 

Summer Student Offerings – Information 

Chairman Moore recognized Mr. Philip Ratchford, Mr. Derrick Jackson and 

Mrs. Carrie Minnich who presented a PowerPoint on Summer Student Offerings. 

 

(View PowerPoint) 

 

Student Promotion and Accountability – Policy 3420 – Information 

Chairman Moore recognized Mrs. Marty Starnes and Mr. Derrick Jackson who presented a 

PowerPoint on Local Promotions Standards K-12. 

 

(View PowerPoint) 

 

Instructional Resources – Information 

Chairman Moore recognized Dr. Melissa Balknight who presented a PowerPoint on 

Instructional Resources. 

 

(View PowerPoint) 



 

     

Superintendent’s 2019-2020 Budget Request – Information 

Chairman Moore recognized Mr. Gary Hoskins who presented a PowerPoint on 

Superintendent’s Budget Request FY 2019-2020. 

(View PowerPoint) 

 

Consent Agenda – Action 

The Board considered the Consent Agenda; (A) Recommended Personnel; (B) Budget 

Amendments & Budget Transfers; (C) Construction/Repair Change Orders; (D) EOG/EOC 

Summer School (E) Contracts – Roof Replacement Southwest Middle School, Roof 

Replacement South Point High School, The Leader in Me, Public Consulting Group (PCG) 

Renewal, Golden Leaf Advanced Manufacturing Equipment Purchase Renewal, Curriculum 

Associates Renewal and Award RFP for Voice Services 

 

Motion to adopt the Consent Agenda as presented was made by Ms. Dot Cherry; seconded 

by Mr. Jeff Ramsey Motion carried unanimously.  (9-0) 

 

Superintendent’s Comments 

Superintendent Booker reported that registration for kindergarten continues, and we want 

to remind parents that they can register online on the Gaston County Schools website, or 

they can register in person at our Student Assignment Office at Forest Heights. 

 

Superintendent Booker reported that this is Theater in Our Schools Month, and over the 

next several weeks, there are five opportunities for you to experience Broadway shows 

right here in Gaston County.  Ashbrook, Stuart W. Cramer, Forestview, Highland and North 

Gaston are staging spring musicals for the whole family to enjoy.  Our high school theater 

programs are among the best, and our students do an outstanding job.  This coming 

weekend, Ashbrook is presenting “Hairspray,” and Highland is presenting “The Wizard of 

Oz.”  Next weekend, Forestview is presenting “Oklahoma!” and Stuart W. Cramer is 

presenting “You’re a Good Man, Charlie Brown.”  Then, the first weekend in April, North 

Gaston is presenting “The Little Mermaid, Junior.” 

 

Superintendent Booker reported the date for our “Big 50 Anniversary” Employee Talent 

Show is April 9 and everyone is invited.  The show is at 6:00 p.m. at Stuart W. Cramer High 

School.  We have eight excellent employee acts and encore performances by our “Big 50 

Anniversary” Ensemble that stole the show during the Back-To-School Convocation in 

August.  Admission is free, but we will have “GC the Book Bug” there to collect donations to 

help purchase books for classroom libraries. 

 

Superintendent Booker reported we will host the Kia Outstanding Educator Awards 

ceremony on Wednesday, April 17 and one deserving employee will win a brand new car 

from Kia of Gastonia.  The ceremony is at 4:00 p.m. at Stuart W. Cramer, and each school 

and the central office will have a representative in the random drawing to win the car.  This 



 

     

is our sixth year for the Kia Outstanding Educator Awards, and we want to thank 

Mr. Chris Hafer and his staff at Kia of Gastonia for their continued support of this important 

employee recognition program.  We will be promoting the Kia awards ceremony over the 

next several weeks, so be looking for information on our website, on social media and on 

Channel 21.  And again, we express our appreciation to everyone at Kia of Gastonia for 

making this program possible. 

 

Superintendent Booker reported Springfield Elementary and Kiser Elementary are hosting 

Community Open House programs on Sunday, March 24 with the Springfield open house 

from 2:00 until 4:00 p.m. and the Kiser open house from 3:00 until 5:00 p.m.  Students, 

parents, teachers, former students, former employees and others will have an opportunity 

to tour the schools, visit the classrooms, meet the principals and teachers, learn about the 

schools’ excellent academic and extracurricular programs and reminisce with plenty of 

“When I went to school here….” stories. 

 

Superintendent Booker reminded everyone of the groundbreaking ceremony on Monday, 

March 25 for the new Belmont Middle School.  The ceremony is at 4:00 p.m., and if you are 

planning to attend, you should park at South Point High School and use the shuttle to the 

construction site beginning at 3:30 p.m.  And, if it rains, the ceremony will be held in the 

South Point auditorium.   

 

Mr. Steve Hall congratulated Mr. Booker on becoming Dr. Booker.  

 

Mrs. Dot Guthrie invited everyone to visit the African American Museum of History and 

Culture at Loray Mills. 

 

Closed Session 

Not Needed 

 

Adjournment 

All business having been conducted, Motion to adjourn was made by Mr. Lee Dedmon; 

seconded by Mr. Justin Davis motion carried unanimously.  (9-0)  

 

The Board Meeting adjourned at 7:58 p.m.  

 

Approved:  

 

____________________________________   ____________________________________ 

Brent Moore, Chairman    W. Jeffrey Booker, Secretary 

[Corporate Seal] 

 

Date Approved: 








































































































































